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Date: Thursday, 3 June 2021
Time: 6.30 pm
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28 May 2021
PART 1

1. Apologies for absence

2. Minutes of the previous meeting held on 18 March 2021 (Pages 3 - 6)
3. Declarations of interest

4. Road Map Update - Part 1 / Part 2 Plans - Presentation & Discussion
5. Update from Sub-Groups - Progress so far (Pages 7 - 8)

6. Moorlands Climate Action Update (Pages 9 - 14)

MARK TRILLO
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AND MONITORING OFFICER

Membership of Climate Change Working Group

Councillor J Aberley (Chair) Councillor N Yates (Vice-Chair)
Councillor J Davies Councillor I Herdman
Councillor B A Hughes Councillor J T Jones

Councillor L A Malyon Councillor I Plant

Councillor D Price Councillor D Shaw

Councillor P Taylor Councillor R Ward

Mr M Jones Mr N Williams

Mr G Worth Johnson
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Agenda Item 2
STAFFORDSHIRE MOORLANDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

CLIMATE CHANGE WORKING GROUP MEETING

Minutes

THURSDAY, 18 MARCH 2021

PRESENT: Councillor J Aberley (Chair)
Councillors S Coleman, J Davies, K Flunder, | Herdman, T Holmes,
K Hoptroff, | Plant, D Price, P Roberts, P Routledge, P Taylor,
R Ward, and N Yates

ALSO PRESENT: Mr. J Firkins, Mr. M Johnson, Mr. M Jones and Mr. N Williams

IN ATTENDANCE: M Forrester Head of Democratic & Community Services
L Vernon Senior Officer, Governance & Member Support
P Trafford Member & Community Services Officer
M Trillo Executive Director (People) and Monitoring
Officer

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Mr. Garry Cornell and from Mr. Mark Trillo for late
attendance. Mr Cornell had stood down from the Working Group and Mr. Mark
Johnson had taken his place.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 21 JANUARY 2021

DECIDED - That the minutes of the meeting of the Climate Change Working Group
held on 21 January 2021 be APPROVED as a correct record and signed
by the Chair.

(Proposed by Councillor Yates and seconded by Councillor Flunder.)

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest made.

SUMMARY TO DATE OF PROJECT SUGGESTIONS

Councillor Yates opened the item, confirming the importance of establishing a clear
link from the Sub Groups through the Working Group and up the chain to incorporate
proposals into the Council’s Green Infrastructure Plan.

Also, as 3 of the Chairs of the Sub Groups were not appointed members of the
Working Group, in the event of a vote being taken they would each be allowed a
vote.

It was also clarified that, whilst the main Working Group would be unable to meet
during the pre-election period, the Sub Groups would be able to do so.
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Climate Change Working Group (SMDC)- 18 March 2021

Travel & Transport
Cllr. Flunder advised that some elements discussed by the group were already
contained in section 2 of the Council’s Climate Action Plan.
A document had been circulated within the sub group highlighting 4 key areas
identified:-

1. Green corridors for walking, cycling and other activities & connectivity;

2. Car sharing and green taxis or other travel options;

3. Alternative energy vehicles and other public transport options;

4. Virtual meetings and using technology to reduce the need to travel.
Future meetings would be visited by the Council’'s new Walking & Cycling Officer
and by a representative from Jaguar Land Rover.

Natural Environment

Clir. Taylor reported that the sub group’s main focus had been on increasing tree-
planting and the clear need for a Supplementary Planning Document to link to new
properties, though not those on Brownfield sites. This would increase the canopy
cover and help with:- Carbon capture, Biodiversity, enhancement of the environment
and protect against global warming. An example was given where this had been
done at Wycombe District Council.

It was agreed that this would be written up as a proposal to be taken forward.

Housing
Clir. Price highlighted the need for a design Supplementary Planning Document and

had hoped to attend a meeting regarding this with Ben Haywood & ClIr. Joe Porter.
A similar SPD had been done at Guildford Borough Council which signposted
developers to the SPD’s requirements.

Some of this Council’s policies were perceived to be out of date and needed
updating and centralising to make them more applicable and accessible.

Industry & Agriculture
Cllr. Holmes confirmed that the sub group had been working with ORNUA Foods
and Lafarge, who were also working together on climate change-related matters.
Staffordshire Young Farmers were also now becoming involved and more farming
input was needed. Whilst many ideas were being put forward, many would not apply
directly to the Council.

Enerqgy
ClIr. Herdman advised that they had been looking at Energy use in Council buildings,

electric vehicle charging points and solar panels etc. They were looking to produce a
similar document to that produced by the Travel & Transport Sub Group as referred
to above.

Mark Forrester was keen to attend each of the sub groups and would be talking to
the respective chairs to progress this.

STAFFORDSHIRE COUNCILS - ZERO CARBON BRITAIN INNOVATION
LAB TRAINING PROCESS

Mark Forrester (MF) introduced the ‘Zero Carbon Britain Innovation Lab’ which had

been set up in conjunction with the Centre for Alternative Technology. MCA

members had asked for this document to be presented to the working group.

An innovation lab is a highly designed and expert facilitated process intended to

support multi-stakeholder groups irlbaddreising a complex social problem, which
age
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Climate Change Working Group (SMDC)- 18 March 2021

aims to transform the current system in order to address that problem. Social
Innovation Labs typically have the following core elements:-

e They are co-creative;
They are experimental;
They have a clear process design and expert facilitation;
They are ‘sense-making’;
They are systemic.
MF had attended 2 workshops so far, accompanied by Cllr. Porter, with all
Staffordshire authorities attending. The workshops had proved to be of a high quality
and inspiring, though there was clearly a disparity in commitment levels across the
authorities, meaning that it was proving difficult to get them working together. Key
issues were being identified and a central decision was needed for all authorities to
align to.
Mike Jones (MJ) identified a link to the Climate Commission as a way of bringing the
authorities together.
Cllr. Yates noted the relatively poor level of attendance by members at the CAT
presentation in 2018 and wondered where SMDC fit in the ‘league table’ of
commitment by Staffordshire authorities. MF advised of a mixed picture, with better
political ‘buy-in’ by SMDC. We were comfortably on the ‘top table’.

MOORLANDS CLIMATE ACTION - UPDATE ON PROJECTS

MJ itemised the current activities and projects being undertaken by Moorlands
Climate Action (MCA) and re-iterated their desire to work with SMDC wherever
possible on:-

e Supporting schools with eco-education;
Wildlife refuges — planting on roadsides in and out of Leek;
Community gardens & orchards;
Refill;
Repair cafés — some had already been set up in Buxton and Macclesfield;
Library of Things — e.g. Jet washers. Storage facilities needed;
Renewable energy - Nigel Williams specialising;
Regular Market Stall promoting nature-based gardening;
Visits to waste-processing sites — 2 so far;
‘20’s Plenty’ campaign to improve road safety around schools’
Clir. Flunder asked whether MCA would be able to assist with wildflower planting in
Brown Edge where a similar project was ongoing. Also help was needed with
allotments in another parish. MCA representatives were invited to attend and talk at
the Parish Assembly on 25 March.
Clir. Yates advised that Biddulph Town Council (BTC) had attended the ‘20’s Plenty
presentation. Some recycling Centres had introduced racks where usable items
could be placed, rather than placing such items in the skips. This could be linked to
the Repair Cafes. There was a need to improve the links between BTC and MCA.

CliIr. Aberley confirmed that the next meeting of the Working Group would be after
the Elections.

The meeting closed at 7.25 pm

Pagén&irman Date

3



This page is intentionally left blank



Agenda Iltem 5

Climate Change Working Groups

As we approach the summer and the stage at which we hope to produce an outline of part2 of the
Climate Change Plan — concerning the CO2e emissions of the whole district — it is timely to draw
together the work that has been undertaken so far by the individual working groups. We need to
understand how far we have progressed with our deliberations — understanding the scale and scope
of the challenge, identifying actions the Council can take, identifying actions for others and where
we need Government action.

It would be useful to have a view from each working group (Housing, Travel and Transport, Energy,
Natural Environment, Industry and Agriculture) on:

1. Data - The extent to which you have been able to consider and analyse the emissions or
other data. Which is about understanding the size of the challenge, particular sources of
emissions and where the focus of action needs to be to have most impact.

2. Policies — The extent to which you’ve been able to identify key public sector policies (or lack
of) which can shape the future.

3. Plans of agencies — The extent to which you’ve been able to identify the plans of key
agencies, and organisations (private and voluntary sector), their likely/potential impact and
any shortfalls in what is needed.

4. Resource review — The extent to which you’ve been able to identify the level of resources
being utilised to decarbonise and tackle climate change. How does this measure up to the
challenge?

5. Actions/Projects — The specific projects or actions you are proposing and who you believe
should be responsible for those. WE HAVE KEPT A RECORD OF PROJECTS IDENTIFIED SO IT’'S
JUST A CASE OF BRINGING THIS UP TO DATE WITH ANYTHING NEW.

6. Organisation — The extent to which you’ve been able to consider how work needs to be
organised in future, who should take the lead and who needs to be involved. This is
particularly relevant where the coordinated effort of a number of agencies/groups needs to
work in partnership — some issues may be best coordinated at County level, a combination
of county and local, a local partnership group etc. Here we are looking ahead potentially
beyond the life of the working group.

Mark Forrester

Head of Service
Democratic & Community Service
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Agenda Iltem 6

Update for SMDC Councillors and Climate Change Working Group June 3@ 2021

Recent MCA Activities

HUG Festival, Foxlowe Arts Centre, Leek June 26" A full range of participants is
in place for MCA’s main event of the year, including RSPB, Staffordshire Wildlife
Trust, Friends of the Earth, Sustrans and many local artists and community groups.
Proceeds of the day will go towards providing energy efficiency improvements to
the Foxlowe building.

Refill Staffordshire Moorlands Scheme. The first new Refill locations have been
signed up in Leek; now that retail is fully open volunteers are signing up locations.
Biddulph Town Council is keen to support the scheme; further engagement with
the Leek and Cheadle Town councils is planned.

SMDC has apparently withdrawn a commitment made in 2020 to support the
scheme and work as a partner with MCA to promote Refill Staffordshire
Moorlands. We are seeking an explanation for this change of heart.

Engagement with councils. MCA presented to the Parish Assembly, and as a
result of this, was invited to and then presented to Biddulph Town Council. MCA
will in future work with the Biddulph Climate Working group.

MCA has also presented to Kingsley parish council and has similar meetings in
preparation.

Cheadle Town Council has recently set up a Climate Working Group and through
MCA's representation on the Leek Group is fostering cooperation between the
towns on climate action endeavours.

In Leek, MCA has continued its participation in the Climate Group meetings and
worked with councillors on projects including horticultural advice on the Russell
Street planting, more ecologically sensitive management of verges, and meeting
with school heads to encourage nature projects, including those that may be
undertaken under the SMDC Community Climate Fund.

MCA will shortly publish its first Parish Newsletter, aimed at disseminating climate
and ecology-related news and information.

1| Page
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At the same time, MCA will publish its own ‘Guide to Tree Planting’, a one-stop
information compendium for parishes and community groups.

External engagement: MCA committee members instigated an informal Zoom
meeting with the senior board member of the Peak Park National Park
responsible for Climate Change. This covered a wide range of climate and nature-
related topics in the Peak Park and the Moorlands.

MCA members have continued to expand their links with similar groups in the
county and nearby, attending several virtual Climate Action events in Buxton,
Rugeley and Macclesfield in recent weeks.

MCA was recently asked to present to Leek Quakers; as part of its wider
Community Outreach Programme, MCA is in the process of establishing links with
other faith groups.

Market Stall. MCA held its first quarterly market stall, in Leek, selling and advising
on climate-friendly gardening, including peat-free compost. MCA is exploring
taking up an offer to launch a similar stall in Biddulph.

Engagement with SMDC officers. MCA committee members met Mark Forester
four times over the Spring to discuss our response to the draft Plan unveiled at
the start of the year. Our following comments on the next stages of the Plan and
the role of the Working Groups reflect in part these discussions.

The SMDC plan

Part One. We look forward to the publication of Part One of SMDC's Carbon
Neutrality Plan (the most recent promised deadline for this is ‘by Spring’). On the
most generous interpretation of this timing we assume that this means the Plan
will go to Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel on June 21t (Reference: ClIr
Porter reply to ClIr Yates February 1%).

We recognise that the Climate Change Working Group is not a default Scrutiny
Committee but would ask for clarification as to:
e How any of the work of the Council Working Group was taken into account
in Part One
e Whether the Climate Change Working Group will have any opportunity to
comment on the only substantive part of the overall plan to have emerged.

We assume that this document will be fully costed, measurable and achievable,
as repeatedly promised, with the baselines, stepping stones and pathways to the
final target that are standard in the plans of other authorities. Derbyshire Dales
DC declared a climate emergency in May 2019 and published their Part 1 report in
July 2020 - why has it taken SMDC twice as long to get to this position? We
suspect it is the lack of internal capacity linked with a decision not to engage a
specialist consultancy.

2 | Page
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https://www.derbyshiredales.gov.uk/images/C/Climate_Change_Strategy_and_Action_Plan.pdf

We note the belated introduction of the Anthesis consultancy into the process
and assume that the final SMDC document will be as rigorous and robust as that
they have helped produce elsewhere.

Public consultation: We note that a public consultation is planned for the
summer.

We point to central government guidance that consultations by public authorities
should only take place when there is something substantive for the public to be
consulted on.

We presume this cannot be on Part One proposals; these should already have
been published as a Plan by the end of June and it is unlikely the public would
anyway have much to say on what are largely internal council measures.

This suggests that to be meaningful, the consultation will largely cover ground
that was thought to be the province of the Working Group. It must be an
uncontroversial statement that the working groups have yet to produce a
comprehensive enough body of work to be incorporated into a consultation on
Part Two.

Does this mean that SMDC and Anthesis will have produced substantive Part Two
proposals to be unveiled almost immediately after Part One, and that these will
then form the basis of the public consultation?

MCA therefore asks:

e Will any future working group suggestions to be incorporated into any of
the material that goes to public consultation, or will they be a bolt-on to the
final plan to merge in the Autumn?

e Will the working group have any say over what goes into the consultation
(the subject matter of the working groups is after all the part of the Climate
Action Plan that will most affect the residents of the Moorlands)?

In the absence of answers to these questions it can only be concluded that the
contorted and compressed sequencing during the summer and autumn of the
Anthesis report, Part One, consultation and Part Two is an inevitable result of
constantly missed deadlines on the part of the Portfolio Holder and the absence
from the very start of a coherent work programme for the production of a final
Carbon Neutrality Plan.

Part Two. Part Two of the Plan is by far the most difficult part. It covers the great
majority of emissions in the district yet involves areas over which SMDC has the
least direct influence and requires difficult choices which will need substantial
behaviour change and extensive public mobilisation. We have already expressed
concern over the confused sequencing of key steps in the summer and therefore
the possibility of a failed opportunity to engage the public on the solutions with
which the Working Group is grappling.

We anticipate that having dealt with the council’'s own operations, Anthesis will
reinforce the message that the focus should now be on the key sources of
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emissions in the district, including housing, transport and energy, as well as
behaviour change. We understand from our meetings with Mark Forester that the
hope is that the working groups will now start to produce focused suggestions on
these areas.

That is a heavy task if a serious plan is to emerge for Part 2 by October. We only
have five months to get all this done.

Two years on from the declaration of a climate emergency there is certainly no
public evidence of any serious work yet done inhouse on these critical areas.
Instead, the energies of the Portfolio Holder and SMDC seem to have been almost
completely focused on the biodiversity part of the role, and at the expense of
Climate as such.

We note the relentless focus on soft options and ‘Quick, easy wins' such as
community orchards, eco schools (now unveiled just as schools are set to close for
the summer) and the attempts to use the existing commitments under the Green
Infrastructure Strategy to create a nascent Nature Recovery Network.

These are laudable in themselves but are no substitute for real action on key
sources of emissions in the district. Community orchards, whether there are 30 or
even 100, will not even cause the emissions dial in the Moorlands to flicker.

Climate results from biodiversity actions are of the second order (indeed, as the
Wildlife Trusts and others point out, the two aims can be contradictory). Even
fully-fledged Nature Recovery Networks can play only a relatively small role in the
timeframe envisaged, and certainly not in producing a ‘fully costed, measurable
and achievable plan’ for the district to become carbon neutral by 2030. (Nature
Recovery Networks are also very likely to become a County Responsibility under
the new Environment Bill.)

A blueprint for accelerating climate action and a green recovery at the local
level. MCA has on a number of occasions suggested that SMDC follows many
other councils and bodies (including MCA) to urge the national government to
commit to the Adept (Association of Directors of Environment, Economy,
Planning and Transport) Blueprint for priority actions on climate. We urge this
again and suggest that these priorities should inform the next stage of the SMDC
Climate process, including crucially, the Working Groups.

These priorities are to:
1. Invest in low-carbon and climate-resilient infrastructure including public
transport, renewable energy and electric vehicle charging
2. Support reskilling, retraining and research to accelerate the move to a net-
zero economy

3. Upgrade our homes to ensure they are fit for the future
4. Make it easy for people to walk, cycle, and work remotely
5. Accelerate tree planting, peatland restoration, green spaces and other
green infrastructure
4| Page

Page 12



https://Wwww.adeptnet.org.uk/news-events/climate-change-hub/show-your-
support-five-immediate-priorities-green-recovery

As a result of national government policy changes on areas such a gas boilers and
electric vehicles, the need for action in these areas has become even more
imperative.
As said, we anticipate that Anthesis will reinforce this message. But we are totally
unclear as to whether Anthesis and the Working Groups will ever have contact.
We therefore ask:
e |s there a more focused map for the next stage of the Working Groups, in
terms of priorities for Part Two?
e When and how will the Working Group have sight of any Anthesis work on
Part Two?
e Who will bring this work together, and how?

To achieve any traction on Part Two issues, SMDC will have to engage with other
authorities such as the County and crucially, other stakeholders in the District. It
will have to put in place a climate communications programme that is far more
effective than at present.

We welcome the prospect of the CAT Zero Carbon Innovation Lab, which must
involve wider engagement. But this is, as its name suggests, experimental, and its
scope as yet remains unclear. It seems unlikely that it will produce any results in
time for November.
We therefore ask, what are SMDC's plans for
e Effective and publicly accountable engagement with the County and other
authorities on these matters?
e Effective engagement with other stakeholders in the District and the
County?
e Action to move on the crucial issue of behaviour change in the District?

Above all, and for the purposes of this meeting, we remain unclear about the
role of the Working Groups in the next stage of the production of the Carbon
Neutrality Plan, we fear we are not alone in this confusion, and seek clarity on
this crucial matter.
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